COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

March 26, 2018

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on March 26, 2018 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:


Mayor Ed Beasley
Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
Eddie Billings, Councilman 

Morris Tate, Engineer

Mike Jones, Attorney 

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector 

Absent:

Charlie Johnson, Councilman

Elliott Jones, Councilman 

Visitors:


James Morgan



Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on Councilman Smith to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Mike Jones to say a prayer. 

The mayor stated he visited with Councilman Johnson at the nursing home. Mayor Beasley reported Councilman Johnson seemed to be doing well. The therapist was working with Councilman Johnson and he was making great improvements so hopefully his injuries will not require any surgeries.


Mayor Beasley called for the approval of the minutes of March 12, 2018.  Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.

Councilwoman Smyth stated she submitted information at the last council meeting about parties who are interested in leasing the 61 on Main building. The council was asked to review the information to give feedback tonight on how the city should proceed. After further discussion, Councilwoman Smyth made a motion to allow Mike Jones to negotiate a lease of the old 61 on Main building to Wellsprings. Councilman Billings seconded the motion and all was in favor.

The mayor stated everyone has a copy of Mr. Tate’s report. Routine work was performed. Mr. Tate discussed the vehicles at the sale at JM Wood were sold substantially higher than Mr. Gray had anticipated so the city was not able to purchase any of the vehicles discussed at the last meeting. Mr. Tate stated he and Brock met with Bryan Chandler head of the Troy utility department to look at their utility program. The City of Troy has smart meters installed. Mr. Chandler is supposed to get back with Morris to give some idea on the cost of swapping out water and electric meters to smart meters.  Mr. Tate stated AMEA could possibly assist the City of Luverne financially with swapping electric and water meters to smart meters by invoicing member cities monthly with a long term loan. Mr. Tate stated he would discuss with Fred Clark about bringing this up before the AMEA board. 

Mayor Beasley discussed the street department has been running three dump trucks and one loader to pick up loader piles. Some of the supervisors have been looking at a grapple truck. The mayor stated he spoke with Benji Sanders and he is contacting 66 counties to see if they have any cranes. Mr. Tate presented the council with a brochure on a new grapple truck that would cost $151,000. The interest on a municipal lease would be 2.95% with a payment of $2,295 for 72 months. Mayor Beasley recommended waiting to hear back from Benji Sanders on a good used grapple truck. 

Mr. Tate discussed Verizon contacting him about putting a cellular tower on the open property behind where the old jail was located. Verizon is wanting a 100 x 100 property to lease. The property is zoned RP which allows you to have telephone communications. The height is restricted to 35 feet and the single standing tower would be around 100 foot high. Mr. Neal stated the property could be rezoned from RP to B1 and there would be no height restrictions under the existing code. Mr. Tate stated Verizon offered $1,000 a month to lease the property. Mr. Tate and Mr. Neal have also spoken to Sprint about the property behind the old jail and the most they would commit to according to Mr. Neal was $700. The mayor and Mr. Tate will negotiate with Verizon next week and bring back to the council.

The mayor stated he sent out a memo to all supervisors that employees should use extreme caution when operating vehicles. He advised there have been three fender benders within three months. The mayor stated two city vehicles did not have city decals on the trucks so he got DSA Graphics to make decals for them.
Mayor Beasley called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. 
The mayor stated everyone has a copy of the chief’s report. Mayor Beasley stated there have been 76 citations written, 94 warnings, 107 traffic stops, 8 misdemeanor and 1 felony arrest. The traffic control unit is currently on Roy Beall Drive. Councilwoman Smyth stated she had a citizen to request when the traffic control unit is moved again to place it near the Church of Christ by First Citizens Bank on N. Woodford Avenue.
Mayor Beasley stated there was a successful tournament at Turner Park this past weekend. Councilman Smith reported there will be a travel ball tournament at Turner Park this Saturday, March 31st.

The mayor reported there was a meeting this past week with Lomax Byrd on a potential welding operation. Mike Jones stated they were looking at a private technical school that teaches welding and other things. 
Councilwoman Smyth reported the sign at the Industrial Park is coming along. The sign is looking very nice and is just about ready to be completed. The city needs to recognize AMEA for being generous enough to help us with the new sign. Mayor Beasley stated AMEA also donated $5,000 for the renovation of the bottom concession stand and $10,000 to redo the walking trail.
Mayor Beasley stated the council has a request from the Walgreen Co. The request is an application from the State of Alabama for off premise retail beer & wine. Councilman Smith made a motion to approve the application for 050 – Retail Beer (off premise only) and 070 Retail Table Wine (off premise only) for trade name Rite Aid 07066, Applicant Walgreen Co located at 1402 South Forest Avenue. Councilwoman Smyth seconded the motion and all was in favor.

Councilwoman Smyth wanted to recognize the passing of Dr. Beall this week. The funeral will be this Thursday at 11:00 a.m. at First Baptist Church on E. 3rd St.

Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilman Smith seconded the motion. Meeting was adjourned.

